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Baldwin Public Library 

Phase 3: Front Entrance and Circulation Area Project 

The Library Board's Building Committee continues to meet with Merritt Cieslak Design to 

plan the Phase 3: Front entrance and Circulation area project. The floor plan is nearly 

finalized and the committee will be reviewing 3D renderings of the exterior at the next 

meeting. Meeting minutes received to date can be read online 

at https://www.baldwinlib.org/renovation/.  

Updated Library Policies 

The Library Board met on November 15 and approved updates to five policies: Electronic 

Device, Network, and Internet Use Policy; Credit Card Policy; Unattended Children 

Policy; Volunteer Policy; Public Comment Policy. The policies can be viewed 

at https://www.baldwinlib.org/mission/.  

Donations 

The Friends of the Baldwin Public Library are now accepting donations of used books, 

DVDs, and CDs. Please limit your donation to two bags/boxes per week.  

Strategic Plan 

Director Rebekah Craft and Associate Director Jaclyn Miller are working with the Board's 

Strategic Planning Committee to update the Library's strategic plan. As part of the 

process, two virtual focus groups were held on November 9 and 13.  

Objectionable Items 

School libraries in Virginia, Texas, Wyoming, and elsewhere have been in the news lately 

as parents are requesting that objectionable items are withdrawn from library 

collections. Baldwin has a Collection Development Policy in place that discusses the 

types of items the library includes in the collection, how items are selected and de-

selected, and how citizens can file a request if they are unhappy with an item in the 

library's collection. Because strong feelings and emotions can develop over items in the 

library’s collection, patrons are welcome to fill out a Request for Reconsideration of 

Library Materials form. When this form is completed, it is given to the Library Director 

for response. The item will then be reviewed by the Library Director and Library Board in 

https://www.baldwinlib.org/renovation/
https://www.baldwinlib.org/mission/


accordance with the Library’s Collection Development Policy, the Library Bill of Rights, 

and the American Library Association guidelines on intellectual freedom. 

 

The Birmingham Museum 

Birmingham Museum—Upcoming RFP for Window Restoration.   

In FY 2020-2021, an RFP was issued to restore all 49 windows in the Allen House. 

However, due to the pandemic construction climate, and materials/labor shortages, the 

project was underfunded and not able to be undertaken. In addition, the project was 

deemed to be significantly more disruptive to the building and museum operations than 

previously realized if all 49 windows are simultaneously repaired and restored. 

Therefore, the project will be separated into two phases, focusing on the second floor 

windows in FY 2021-2022 and the first floor windows in 2022-2023. A December 2021 

posting is anticipated for an RFP for the first phase (upper floor) window restoration, 

with expected project completion in the spring/summer of 2022.  

Birmingham Shopping District (BSD) 

BSD to Welcome New Businesses 

The BSD was pleased to see an article in the Free Press on November 13th, titled 

“Downtown Birmingham sees surprise surge of new retailers.” The article quoted 

extensively from the BSD's executive director and retail recruiter, and highlighted all of 

the new businesses coming to downtown Birmingham, including State and Liberty, 

Faherty, Circa Lighting, and many more! 

Holiday Activities in Birmingham 

Holiday activities in Downtown Birmingham kick-off on Saturday, November 27th, with 

Small Business Saturday, carriage rides, and Santa Walk. 

This is a critical time to support small businesses and the BSD encourages everyone to 

spend their dollars locally on Small Business Saturday. The BSD has published the 2021 

Holiday Gift Guide which features holiday gift ideas offered by downtown retailers. A 

digital version of the gift guide can be found on the BSD website at 

ALLINBirmingham.com. Free parking will be available in the parking structures. 

The Santa Walk is also on November 27th. Join us as we welcome Santa to town! The 

event begins in the parking lot of the Surnow Building located at 320 Martin Street in 

downtown Birmingham, where Santa will arrive in a Birmingham fire truck at 9:30 a.m. 

The walk continues through downtown, with stops at various shops, before concluding 

at Santa House in Shain Park. The event will feature free hot chocolate, courtesy of 

Hazel’s, from 10:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. at the corner of Maple and Old Woodward. 

Due to overwhelming popularity this year, appointments for families to visit the Santa 

House in Shain Park through the holiday season are full. 

 

https://www.allinbirmingham.com/visitors/shoppingguide
http://www.allinbirmingham.com/


The BSD will be hosting scavenger hunts in downtown Birmingham every Saturday from 

November 27th through December 19th. Participants have a chance to win a $250 

Birmingham Bucks e-gift card! 

Lastly, downtown Birmingham’s signature event, Winter Markt, will be held in Shain Park 

on Friday, December 3rd from 4:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m., Saturday, December 4th from 

10:00 a.m. to 9:00 p.m., and Sunday, December 5th from 10:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. The 

annual Tree Lighting will take place on opening night of the Winter Markt on Friday, 

December 3rd at 6:00 p.m. 

 

Building Department 

 

Monthly Report 

The Building Department’s monthly report provides an update on the following 

construction activity: building permits issued, building inspections conducted, trades 

permits issued and trades inspections conducted. 

 

City Hall Workstation 

During the partial reopening of City Hall, the Community Development Department has 

remained closed to the public. This has caused some challenges for the Building 

Department’s ability to provide continuity of services. In response, the Building 

Department has evaluated and modified our current procedures to develop a strategy 

for addressing these challenges. Creating a workstation and desk on the lower level of 

City Hall will provide department staff with the tools and resources they need to 

facilitate in-person services. A plexiglass protective barrier will be installed on the desk 

to maintain workplace safety and a laptop will be provided with access to our record and 

permitting software. Because our in-person services are still limited, we will continue to 

provide information on our online services and encourage the use of our drop box for 

submissions not requiring in-person assistance. 

 

324 Greenwood Update - Work on Private & Public Property Without Proper 
Permits  
Building Department: 
In regards to the work on private property, the owner has failed to provide all the 
necessary documentation for the work performed in the rear yard that we need to issue 
required permits. This work includes repairing and adding to an existing deck and 
installing impervious surfaces such as pavers and artificial turf systems. These new 
impervious surfaces clearly reduced the minimum open space to less than the required 
40%. The property owner has been aware for over a year now of the documents he 
needs to provide to the Building Department in order for us to verify compliance with 
the City codes.  
 
The owner did submit a deck permit application along with sketches of the proposed 
work, but not a detailed survey or any plans for the proposed impervious surfaces. The 

https://cms7.revize.com/revize/birmingham/Document_Center/Department/City%20manager/City%20Manager%20Report/Nov%202021/CONSTRUCTION%20ACTIVITY%20Nov%202021.pdf


survey must show all lot coverage and open space percentages so we can verify 
compliance with the zoning ordinance.  
Staff periodically has visited the site to check on the status. While modifications that had 
been added on City property were being removed, a lot of the impervious surfaces 
including the artificial turf on the owner’s private property were also taken away. This 
seemed to indicate an intention on the owner’s part to comply with open space 
regulations. However, a recent inspection revealed that the artificial turf has been 
reinstalled. This leaves us no option other than to take further enforcement action 
including issuing tickets in order to achieve compliance with the City’s regulations.   
 
Department of Public Services: 
Concerning the encroachment onto Park property, the property owner was asked to 
remove all landscaping, artificial turf, irrigation, and other items from public 
property.  This work has been done, and the area has been regraded.   The outstanding 
items for remediation by way of approved permit through the Department of Public 
Services are to pay for the restoration of the area back to a natural forest condition. 

 

In October, we processed 386 online permit applications, bringing our total to 3,571 

online permits for 2021. 

 

City Clerk’s Office 

Welcome 

The City Clerk’s Office would like to welcome our newly appointed Deputy Clerk Christina 

Woods. Christina comes to Birmingham from the City of Fraser with over 20 years of 

experience in a variety of departments. Christina is passionate about providing excellent 

service to the public and city government.  

Recognition of Staff 

A BIG thank you goes out to Brendan McGaughey, Devin DeRoeck, Brad McNab, and the 

rest of the DPS staff who assisted with setup and break down of the voting precincts 

before and after Election Day.  

The Clerk’s Office appreciates Marshall Crawford of the Birmingham Fire Department. 

Marshall was a great help in the Clerk’s Office with all sorts of election prep tasks for 

several weeks leading up to the election.  

The Clerk’s Office would also like to recognize and thank the 70+ election inspectors 

that completed training and worked on Election Day. Our amazing inspectors helped to 

ensure that every precinct was able to process voters in an efficient, calm, and safe 

manner.  

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

On Election Day the City Clerk’s Office also had additional support from: 

 Cheryl Arft, happily retired from our office 

 Teresa Klobucar, Finance 



 Donna Casaceli, Museum & her lovely daughter 

 

Election News 

5,103 people cast votes in the city’s Nov. 2, 2021, election – 64.2% of them on absent 

voter ballots and 35.8% of them at the polls on Election Day. That represents a 27.4% 

voter turnout, roughly equal to Birmingham’s last local election in 2019. The Oakland 

County Canvassing board certified the results on Monday, Nov. 8, and these newly 

elected officials were sworn in at a City Commission meeting that evening: 

City Commission 

 Katie Schafer 

 Elaine McLain 

 Andrew Haig 

Baldwin Public Library Board 

 Melissa Mark 

 Frank Pisano 

 Karen Rock 

 Diane Rumple 

Recount Requested 

City Commission candidate Anthony Long has requested a hand recount after losing by 

six votes to third-place candidate Andrew Haig. Oakland County Elections Division has 

set Nov. 23 at 1 p.m. as the tentative recount date. 

Upcoming Special Events 

 Santa House, Shain Park - Nov. 27  

 Winter Markt, Shain Park -Dec. 3-5 

 Menorah Lighting, Shain Park  - Dec. 1  

 Nativity Display, Shain Park - Nov. 29 - Dec. 31 

 

 



Birmingham Board of Ethics Reviewed Anti-Defamation League Allegations 
The City of Birmingham’s Board of Ethics met on Tuesday, November 16 to review 
allegations received by the Anti-Defamation League (ADL) stating that City 
Commissioner Clinton Baller used language that the ADL believes may have risen to the 
level of antisemitism. Follow this link to review the ADL’s letter, the City Manager’s 
response letter to the ADL, the City Manager’s letter to the Ethics Board, the Plan for the 
City of Birmingham’s Response to Incidents Involving Racial or Ethnic Conflict, and the 
correspondence in question by Commissioner Baller. At the conclusion of the meeting on 
November 16, the Board of Ethics determined that an incident of racial or ethnic conflict 
did not occur. Follow this link to view a formal report from the Board of Ethics. 
 

Greenwood Cemetery Advisory Board 

Future Agenda Topics for GCAB 

December 3, 2021 - Meeting in-person at City Hall 

Proposed Meeting topics 

 Continued discussion on updating the rules and regulations for Greenwood 

Cemetery 

 Continued discussion on a policy for installing monuments in recognition of a 

person of historical significance 

January 7, 2022 - Meeting in-person at City Hall 

 Topics to be determined 

Upcoming Board Appointments 

As terms expire, notice will be given for existing members to reapply or for new 

applicants to apply to the following boards in November: 

-Triangle District Corridor Improvement Authority 

-Board of Review 

-Public Arts Board 

-Storm Water Utility Appeals Board 

 

Board Vacancies Update 

The following boards have open positions that were noticed and have not yet been 

filled: 

- Advisory Parking Committee 

- Storm Water Utility Appeals Board 

- Triangle District Corridor Improvement Authority 

- Multi-Modal Transportation Board 

 

 

 

https://cms7.revize.com/revize/birmingham/Document_Center/Department/City%20manager/City%20Manager%20Report/Nov%202021/Letter%20to%20Normandin%20-%20ADL.pdf
https://cms7.revize.com/revize/birmingham/Document_Center/Department/City%20manager/City%20Manager%20Report/Nov%202021/Consideration%20of%20Advisory%20Opinion%20Request%202021-04.pdf


City Manager’s Office 

Communications 

New City Website 
The City’s website serves as an informational resource to residents, visitors, businesses 
and others in the community. The City’s new and improved website, still at 
www.bhamgov.org, launched last week. We are pleased to invite the community to 
explore the site, which was developed over a period of several months in collaboration 
with personnel from various city departments. A special thank you to our web team 
members, especially Jamil Kim, Melissa Fairbairn, Erika Bassett, Carrie Laird, Eric Brunk 
and Caitlin Donnelly, for their time and hard work on the site. The beautiful new site 
features an enhanced search function, a clean and intuitive design, meeting documents 
and video footage located in one place for each board and committee, enhanced 
calendar with embedded Google maps, a user-friendly accessibility widget, and more.  
 

 
 
GovPilot  
The City’s new Citizen Request module and app by GovPilot was approved at the City 
Commission meeting on Monday, October 25, 2021. The service will make it easier than 
ever for the community to submit a question or concern to the City. Staff training and 
implementation will take approximately 60-90 days, and launch is anticipated to occur 
early next year. 
 
Engage Birmingham   
Engage Birmingham now has more than 1,400 participants. Last week we launched the 
highly anticipated Pickleball 2.0 project. Crestview Park, Kenning Park, and St. James 
Park are potential locations. Visit Engage Birmingham - Pickleball 2.0 by November 30 to 
tell us where you'd like to see Pickleball! Visit the Department of Public Services section 
of this report to learn more. 
 
 
 

http://www.bhamgov.org/
https://engage.bhamgov.org/pickleball-court-locations


2022 City Calendar 
The communications team submitted the 2022 city calendar to the printer last week. 
Residents and businesses can expect to receive the calendar in late December. 
 

Human Resources 
 

Sensitivity Training 
The Human Resources department will be conducting a review of qualified training 
facilities as an effort to secure training services required to greater strengthen and 
improve staff sensitivity. In today’s climate, there is a defined business need to establish 
and promote an environment of inclusion and sensitivity. The City Commission will also 
be invited to attend, so please stay tuned for further information. 
 
City Staff Vaccination Update 
 

 
 
Employment Update 
Several positions have recently been filled, including: Deputy City Clerk, City Planner, 
Police Dispatcher, Firefighter, two Streets Operators, and three Police Officers. We are 
also in the process of hiring for HR Generalist, IT Intern, part-time Dispatcher, Treasury 
Clerical Assistant, Clerk's Office Clerical Assistant, Parks Operator, Construction 
Engineer, Ice Arena Maintenance and Concessions, and Streets Technician.  

 

Miscellaneous 
 
SOCWA & SOCRRA Quarterly Report 
Follow the corresponding links to download quarterly reports for the Southeastern 
Oakland County Water Authority (SOCWA) and SOCRRA. 

https://cms7.revize.com/revize/birmingham/Document_Center/Department/City%20manager/City%20Manager%20Report/Nov%202021/SOCWA%20Quarterly%20Report.pdf
https://cms7.revize.com/revize/birmingham/Document_Center/Department/City%20manager/City%20Manager%20Report/Nov%202021/SOCWA%20Quarterly%20Report.pdf
https://cms7.revize.com/revize/birmingham/Document_Center/Department/City%20manager/City%20Manager%20Report/Nov%202021/SOCRRA%20Quarterly%20Report.pdf


Iowa City – Park@201 
City Manager Tom Markus recently described a mixed-use development, Park@201, 
located in downtown Iowa City. Park@201 is an award-winning 14-story building that 
does not offer onsite parking. It includes first floor and mezzanine commercial space 
(a clothing store on Level 1 and a hair salon on the mezzanine level); three floors of 
office space; and 25 residential units, including two 2-story penthouses. The 
building sits on a 40’ x 80’ lot. The City allowed the developer to purchase air rights 
to cantilever 4’ to the north and 4’ to the west over the pedestrian plaza (see 
photos below).   
 
With no room for parking onsite, Iowa City agreed to make 25 parking spaces 
available in the nearby City ramp at market rate. They were uncertain if people 
would purchase these units or if it would be primarily a rental building. It turned out 
the lack of onsite parking was not a hindrance to sales. Follow this link to learn 
more about the Park@201 development.  
 

 
 
Woodward Avenue Updates 
 
At the City Commission meeting on October 25, 2021, representatives from the Michigan 
Department of Transportation (MDOT) appeared before the Commission in response to 
public pressure to address the urgent safety concerns at the pedestrian crossing at 
Woodward and Brown/Forest.  As outlined in numerous letters to MDOT, Governor 
Whitmer and State legislators, the City requested that MDOT take immediate corrective 

https://www.park201space.com/


action at the pedestrian crossing at Woodward and Brown/Forest through the installation 
of pedestrian signals, LED Enhanced Warning signs, advance yield lines, positive offset 
lighting and/or pedestrian hybrid beacons or other safety measures.  The MDOT officials 
present committed to the immediate installation of flashing lights for the pedestrian 
crossing signs to draw attention to the crosswalk, and to the installation of a new signal 
for northbound Woodward to stop traffic, as well as pedestrian signals for both the north 
and southbound lanes of Woodward in 2022. 
 
Since the October 25, 2021 City Commission meeting, the City has received a formal 
commitment letter from MDOT (follow this link to view the letter) outlining MDOT’s plans 
to address the pedestrian safety concerns at Woodward and Brown/Forest. In addition, 
City officials have met via Zoom to discuss the design and layout of temporary measures 
to install the flashing lights on the crosswalk signs on both northbound and southbound 
Woodward.  MDOT proposes to provide power for the flashing lights using overhead lines 
to allow for installation of the lights immediately.  MDOT advised that this is a temporary 
condition to allow for immediate implementation.   MDOT stated that they will study 
running electricity underground as part of the final signal design plan.  On November 17, 
2021, City staff met onsite with MDOT staff and Road Commission of Oakland County 
(“RCOC”) staff (who will be installing the flashing lights) to finalize temporary pole 
locations to minimize conflicts with existing trees.  Finally, MDOT officials have confirmed 
that the new traffic and pedestrian signals are currently in the design phase, and MDOT 
has committed to continue to involve the City in the design and planning process.  
Installation of the new signals is anticipated in the fall of 2022.  The City has also began 
the process of applying to MDOT for a “road diet” on Woodward in order to reduce the 
number of travel lanes for cars and to create a complete street that is accessible to all 
modes of transportation, for people of all ages and abilities.  Currently, the City’s 
transportation consultants are conducting all of the background research and studies to 
meet all of the requirements on MDOT’s Road Diet Checklist.  City staff will continue to 
work with our consultants and the Multi-Modal Transportation Board to complete all of 
MDOT’s requirements, and finalize our application for review and approval by the City 
Commission early in 2022. 
 
In addition to the intersection improvements discussed above, the City Commission also 
approved funding an upgrade to Woodward Avenue’s median lighting located in the MDOT 
right-of-way.  Approved upgrades included a conversion to LED lighting between Maple 
Road and Lincoln St., and to higher illumination LED lighting at the Woodward and 
Brown/Forest pedestrian crossing to enhance the safety of the crossing.  DTE committed 
to completing the lighting improvements by the end of the year.  As of November 12, 
2021, DTE has completed the installation of the LED lighting approved by the City 
Commission on October 5, 2021.  The upgraded LED lighting will enhance pedestrian 
safety at Woodward and Brown/Forest, and will reduce lighting costs over time.   
 
Finally, the City Commission also directed City staff to seek approval from MODT for a 
pedestrian crosswalk flag system previously installed on Woodward Avenue at the 
Brown/Forest crossing.  An application was submitted to MDOT immediately following the 
City Commission meeting on October 25, 2021 and was subsequently approved by MDOT.  
Shortly thereafter, the pedestrian flags and containers were removed by an unknown 

https://cms7.revize.com/revize/birmingham/Document_Center/Department/City%20manager/City%20Manager%20Report/Nov%202021/10.26.21%20-%20CAS-03967%20-%20M-1%20-%20City%20of%20Birmingham.pdf


party.  Replacement equipment is on order and will be installed in the same location in 
accordance with MDOT’s approval upon receipt. 
 

Department of Public Services 

 

Pickleball 2.0 Survey 

In May of 2021, we provided five potential locations for Pickleball and asked the 

community to visit Engage Birmingham to let us know which location they liked best.   

City staff, working through the Parks and Recreation Board, evaluated the feedback 
received and hired a local architect that specializes in athletic fields and recreational 
facilities, Foresite Design, to perform site evaluations. 
 

We've narrowed it down from five locations to three potential locations, with more 
details to share this time around. Let us know what you think! Crestview Park, Kenning 
Park, and St. James Park are in the running. Visit Engage Birmingham- Pickleball 2.0 by 
November 30 to tell us where you'd like to see Pickleball! 
 
Springdale and Lincoln Hills Golf Courses 

As of Saturday, November 20, both of our golf courses are closed for the season.  It was 

another terrific golf season for membership sales and rounds played.   

Thank you to all of the club members for your continued support and regular play during 

the golf season.  We look forward to seeing you in 2022. 

Curbed Street Leaf Collection  
The collection of leaves on curbed streets ends the week of November 29.  Zones 1 & 2 

will be collected during this entire week.  We recommend the leaves be placed at the curb 

by Monday morning to assure pick-up. 

Yard Waste Collection Ends 

The last week for yard waste collection on the scheduled trash day is the week of 

December 13. 

 

Engineering Department 

Quarton Lake Dam Inspection 
Representatives from the State of Michigan Department of Environment, Great Lakes & 
Energy (EGLE), Water Resources Division, Dam Safety Unit conducted an inspection of 
the Quarton Lake Dam on November 9.  For the purpose of hazard potential, EGLE 
classifies Quarton Dam as being significant, and therefore requires inspection every four 
years.  The Quarton Dam "passed" the inspection, and EGLE representatives did not 
note any deficiencies or areas of immediate concern.  They did caution about managing 
vegetation along the dam embankment, and monitoring condition of any trees located 
on or near the embankment.  Trees planted on the dam embankment pose a potential 
risk to the integrity of the dam should the tree fall over, and any trees not considered to 
be in good condition should be removed.  EGLE generally discourages planting any trees 
or deep-rooting vegetation along dam embankments.  We will review current conditions 

https://engage.bhamgov.org/pickleball-court-locations


and EGLE observations with Parks/Forestry personnel.  The EGLE report is expected by 
the end of December. 
 
Construction Update 
Construction season is winding down, and most projects will pause during the winter 
months.  Exceptions to this is the Lead Water Service Replacement program and Sewer 
Rehabilitation program, which will continue as long as the weather conditions 
allow.  Work on these will have to pause during periods of extreme cold weather.  Final 
lawn restoration on Townsend will occur in April/May 2022, weather dependent.  The 
City's sidewalk contractor and asphalt paving contractor will be returning in the spring to 
finish their respective projects.  As part of the asphalt paving contract, new curbs are 
proposed at the intersections along Latham, between Saxon and Northlawn, and on 
Stanley, at Lincoln.  We will be marking the proposed curb alignment with temporary 
paint markings to give a preview of what is planned to be constructed in the spring. 

 

Finance Department 

American Rescue Plan Act Funds 

The City received its first allocation of America Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) funds totaling 

$1,119,378, which represents 50% of the total amount to be received.  Currently, these 

funds are designated for lead service line replacement within the City.   

Fire Department 

Residents Successfully Resuscitated 

This October, the Birmingham Fire Department responded to two residents in cardiac 

arrest.  The responding crews were able to successfully resuscitate both patients on 

scene by performing Advanced Cardiac Life Support (ACLS) procedures.  The patients 

were stabilized and transported to William Beaumont Hospital in Royal Oak where they 

were able to make full recoveries and were discharged from the hospital within a couple 

of weeks.  The Fire Department administration would like to thank all the paramedics 

that responded to these residents in their time of need; Lieutenant Brian Freels, 

Lieutenant Adam Knowles, Trevor Baker, Jason Granroth, Randy Bearden, Ryan 

Wiseman and Jeff Schemansky.  Each crew will have a lifesaving award plaque displayed 

at Station 1 (Adams) commending them for their performance on their emergency 

scene.  

Public Assistance Grants 

The Fire Department leads the City’s Emergency Management program. During the 

COVID-19 pandemic, this program, along with amazing help from the City’s Finance 

Department, has applied for over two dozen grants for Public Assistance.  Our team has 

successfully recouped over $1.2 million dollars in reimbursements and has applied for an 

additional $500,000 in grants that are currently pending.  Recently the Fire Department, 

through a review and appeal process, was awarded $63,000 in reimbursements from a 

previously denied claim through FEMA.  The money that was retroactively awarded was 

a reimbursement for the City’s response to help inform and mitigate the effects of the 

public health emergency.  City workers staffed a COVID-19 Call Center in early 2020.   



COVID-19 care packages of PPE, sanitizing, disinfecting products, etc. were also put 

together by City workers during the early months of the pandemic to help any residents 

in need who were unable to leave their homes or find these products.  FEMA is currently 

reviewing remaining projects for additional denied funds that are now deemed eligible 

for reimbursement. 

Monoclonal Antibody Infusions 

The Fire Department continues to provide Monoclonal Antibody Infusions (Regeneron) 

to residents who are infected with COVID-19.  The infusions are performed in the 

comfort of the resident’s home.  Our department is the only fire department in 

Southeast Michigan offering this service.  During the week of November 8th, the 

department administered six infusions, which is the most per week to date. The local 

hospital systems are overwhelmed with COVID-19 infusion requests and this service 

allows residents to receive treatment in a timely, therapeutic manner.   

Planning Department 

Master Plan 2040 

The Planning Board kicked off the review of the second draft of the 2040 Master Plan on 

November 10th with a discussion on the Introduction, Future Land Use Map, and Chapter 

1 (Connecting the City). The presentation slides used by the consultant for their 

presentation will be available on www.thebirminghamplan.com, along with all documents 

relating to the 2040 Master Plan. You can also watch a recording of the meeting on the 

City of Birmingham’s website at www.bhamgov.org/watch. Up next, the Planning Board 

will dive into Chapter 2 (Embrace Managed Growth). As a reminder, you can still submit 

comments directly to the consultant team through the aforementioned 2040 Plan website, 

and also submit comments to the Planning Division to be placed in the next available 

agenda of the Planning Board. 

Planning Board 

The Planning Board has continued to make progress on the comprehensive outdoor dining 

ordinance amendment study while also moving forward with a concurrent amendment to 

allow permit holding outdoor dining establishments to utilize their outdoor dining patios 

and platforms year-round. While the 2040 Master Plan review is underway, the 

comprehensive outdoor dining amendment is not currently scheduled for its next review. 

However, the Planning Board has set a Public Hearing to review the year-round outdoor 

amendment for December 8, 2021. In terms of site plan reviews, the Planning Board will 

be reviewing applications for the following developments in the near future: 

 460 N. Old Woodward – A new 3-story mixed-use development with ground floor 

retail, second floor office, and two residential units on the third floor with a rooftop 

use located above. The site currently contains the former Junior League of 

Birmingham building and associated off-street parking. The Planning Board will be 

reviewing the Final Site Plan and Design Review on December 16, 2021. 

 325 S. Eton St. – Phase 3 of the District Lofts development will contain first floor 

commercial space and 50 residential units ranging from 596 to 1,072 square feet. 

http://www.thebirminghamplan.com/
http://www.bhamgov.org/watch


With the addition of this final piece, the site itself will also receive an upgrade in 

circulation and pedestrian movement in the rear, as well as new plaza space and 

significant landscaping. Due to the projects location adjacent to the historic Grand 

Trunk Western Railroad Depot, the application will be going before the Historic 

District Commission for a review on November 17, 2021 while the Planning Board 

awaits the Final Site Plan and Design Review application. 

Historic Preservation 

Coming up shortly, the Historic District Commission will be finishing a busy year of over 

20 historic design reviews with the selection of a consultant team to create a new 

comprehensive set of historic design guidelines. The Request for Proposal deadline for the 

project of November 19, 2021 is quickly approaching, and 19 consultants have now 

requested documents from MITN at the time of this report. The project is expected to 

demand a lot of staff time over the next year, but will be well worth the hard work. 

Additionally, the Historic District Study Committee has been given the green light by the 

City Commission to continue its important work of updating the 1992 Wallace Frost report 

titled “Wallace Frost: His Architecture in Birmingham, MI” as well as developing a proposal 

to reinvigorate the Heritage Home program. The first meeting is expected to be held in 

late November/early December. 

Public Art 

The Public Arts Board wrapped up its 2021 call for entries program by recommending its 

final two new art installations to the Parks and Recreation Board. The Parks and Recreation 

Board voted unanimously to move forward with “Weathered” by Helen Hirta at the Fairway 

Trail, but postponed consideration of the other proposal in Crestview Park to resolve the 

potential conflict with new pickleball courts that are being discussed as a potential addition 

to Crestview. 

Police Department 

Birmingham Officer Assists with Shutting Down Multi-State Crime Ring 

Birmingham Task Force Officer (TFO) Jeff Whipple was the primary investigating officer 

that lead to a major arrest as part of the police department's affiliation with the FBI 

Financial Crimes Task Force.  The case arose out of a complaint at an address on 

Harmon Street.  TFO Whipple and the FBI did a fantastic job on this case and shut down 

an interstate unemployment fraud ring that all started from a tip received about a 

Birmingham resident (referred to as the "Source" in this Detroit News article). 

Congratulations to TFO Whipple and his team for this significant arrest and the 

dismantling of a multi-state crime ring from right here in Birmingham.    

 

 

 

 

https://www.detroitnews.com/story/news/local/michigan/2021/10/22/unemployment-fraud-scheme-texas-michigan-online-dating-federal-charges/6135084001/


Parking Systems Update 
 

Parking Structure Repairs 

Peabody Structure 

Sealant and concrete repair work at Peabody Structure is completed, while 

expansion joint work and column investigation work is on hold due to material 

lead times.  

Chester Structure 

With sealant and concrete repairs complete at Peabody, crews have transitioned 

to Chester Structure. Sealant removal and replacement as well as drain pipe 

replacement is being addressed.  

N. Old Woodward Structure 

Repairs at N. Old Woodward are ongoing with steel cleaning, coating and mesh 

installation. 

Monthly Parking 

The monthly parking waitlist has been a burden for some time. At the beginning of 

October, the waitlist had 1,586 total people dating back to 2014. SP+ contacted people 

on the list from 2014 – 2019, sending emails to determine if they are still interested in 

acquiring a monthly pass. At the time of this report, the waitlist is down to 969 total 

people. With current capacity of structures, the goal is to allow the sale of more monthly 

passes at each structure to significantly reduce or even eliminate the current waitlist.  

Structure Capacities  

Below are capacities for each structure for the month of October. Numbers are based on 

counts at 10 a.m. and 2 p.m. each day, Monday-Saturday. 

 

 
Future Agenda Items 
Download a summary of future agenda items. 
  
Future Workshop Items 
Download a summary of future workshop items. 

Chester Garage 30%

N. Old Woodward 45%

Park Garage 45%

Peabody Garage 65%

Pierce Garage 65%

https://cms7.revize.com/revize/birmingham/Document_Center/Department/City%20manager/City%20Manager%20Report/Nov%202021/Future%20Agenda%20Items%20November%202021.pdf
https://cms7.revize.com/revize/birmingham/Document_Center/Department/City%20manager/City%20Manager%20Report/Nov%202021/Future%20Workshop%20Items%20November%202021.pdf

